Questions on the updated proposals for the MFF
and InvestEU

1. The quasi-entirety of the InvestEU programme (EUR 30.3 out of 31.6 billion) will be
allocated under Next Generation EU and not as previously planned under the MFF. As
we understand, the advantage of this is that the programme could start earlier.
Nonetheless, we are very much concerned about the fact that Next Generation EU will
only run until 2024. Since also the small part that is under the MFF is planned to be
implemented in the first two years (EUR 900 million out of 1.3 billion in 2021 and
2022), there will be nearly no InvestEU funding available in the years 2025 to 2027.
Even if the European economy will be fully recovered in 2025, there is a strong need
for SME guarantees due to the widely recognised market failure in the area of SME
finance1.
Is it possible to use InvestEU funds under Next Generation EU beyond 2024 ? If yes,
how would that be ensured ? If no, how does the European Commission plan to bridge
the funding gap that results from the above-mentioned construction ?

2. The financial allocation of the SME window decreases from EUR 11.25 to 10 billion
with regard to the original Commission proposal. We understand that this increase is
fully induced by the necessary increase of the provisioning rate from 40 to 45 %. SMEs
are among those suffering most from the outbreak of the covid crisis and the lockdown
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measures implemented all over Europe. A doubling of the InvestEU budget without
increase for the SME window appears counter-logical.
How do you plan to ensure sound SME financing all over the Union? Is it planned to
give SME portfolios access to the other policy windows, notably the new Strategic
Investment Facility and the Sustainable Infrastructure window, without discouraging
related reporting requirements ?
3. How will InvestEU fund deployment will be distributed over the years ? A distribution
table is available for the whole Next Generation EU, but which part goes to InvestEU ?
Where do the EUR 23.1 billion for after 2027 come from ?

4. The Commission Communication on “The EU budget powering the recovery plan for
Europe” mentions a capital increase for the EIF of up to EUR 1.5 billion. The updated
InvestEU proposal mentions an EIF capital increase of up to EUR 900 million. The
proposal for the Solvency Support Instrument refers to a EUR 500 million capital
increase for EIF. Does this mean that a share of EUR 900 million will be financed from
InvestEU (the share of InvestEU that is under the Next Generation EU), EUR 500
million from SSI and the remaining EUR 100 million from another budget line ? If yes,
from which budget line ?
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